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STRATFORD-UPON-AVON TOWN COUNCIL 

PLANNING CONSULTATIVE COMMITTEE ZOOM REMOTE MEETING 

MINUTES 

6 October, 2020 

Present 

Councillors: 

Cllr Cleeve 
Cllr Curtis 
Cllr Dyer 
Cllr I Fradgley 
Cllr J Fradgley 
Cllr Jackson 
Cllr Taylor 
 
 

Minutes Clerk:    Mrs J Mayes  

Public: The meeting was streamed live on YouTube for members 

of the public to watch.  

Registered Speakers:  Dr. Andrew Fincham, Chairman of Old Tramway Group 
Mr Neil Pearce, Avon Planning Services in respect of 
Planning Application 20/02305/FUL 
 

Press: The meeting was live streamed on YouTube for members 

of the Press to watch.  

 

291    Re-affirmation of Chairman and Deputy Chairman 

          The Mayor took the Chair to reaffirm the appointment of the Chairman and 

Deputy Chairman of the Planning Committee, following the change to the 

          Standing Committee structure, approved at the Town Council meeting on 29 

          September 2020.  

 

It was RESOLVED to appoint Cllr I Fradgley as Chairman of the Planning  

Consultative Committee. 

It was RESOLVED to appoint Cllr Dowling as Deputy Chairman of the   
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Planning Consultative Committee.     

 
292 Apologies for Absence 

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Dowling. 

293 Declarations of interest on items on the Agenda 

Cllr Curtis declared an interest in planning application 20/02305/FUL, having 

had a site meeting with a local resident.. He informed the Chair that he would 

be speaking as the Ward Councillor and therefore would not take part in the 

debate or vote. 

 
294 To receive written requests for dispensation for disclosable pecuniary 

interests  

None were received. 

295 To grant any requests for dispensation as appropriate 

None were received. 

296 Public Participation of non-agenda items on matters under which the Council 

has control or is a consultative body 

 No members of the public had registered to speak at the meeting.  

297 Consultation Presentation on Pre-Planning Applications 

            Old Tramway 
 

Dr. Andrew Fincham, the Chairman of the Old Tramway Group gave an 
overview of the presentation that had been circulated as appendix a, b and c 
with the papers for the meeting.  The Old Tramway Group is a community 
interest group that wishes to revive 12 miles of the Old Tramway line from 
Stratford to Shipston as a cycle route.  The purpose of the presentation was to 
make Town Councillors aware of what the plan involves so that they have the 
context when a planning application is made.  The Stratford Cycling Forum 
has given their backing.  The group is currently undertaking a land registry 
survey to establish ownership along the route.  The key objective of the route 
is safety with leisure and health also important. Dr Fincham concluded by 
asking Councillors to contact him with suggestions of ways the Group can 
extend its network for promoting the plan. 
 
 
Cllr J Fradgley noted that the revived tramway line is not a pre planning 
application at present and recommended that the group engage with Cllr 
Rolfe in her role as a WCC Councillor.  Cllr Lee asked if the Group were 
working with other bodies who are working on similar projects.  Dr Fincham 
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confirmed that different groups are sharing information about each other’s 
work. The tramway route would run from Shipston Rugby Club to the tramway 
bridge in Stratford.  The Chair asked how many landowners are involved and 
what the likely timescale might be.  There are a number of landowners 
although the northern half of the route has some areas that are Highway 
Agency controlled.   The hope is to understand the complexities and present 
the project by the end of next year. Cllr Curtis noted that the more cycle 
groups can work together to develop a network of cycling routes it will give 
them greater strength in getting support for them.  Dr Fincham confirmed that 
accessibility issues will be considered for the project. 

 
Dr Fincham was thanked for his presentation and information on the project. 
Dr Fincham left the meeting. 

 
 

298 To approve Open Minutes of the Planning Consultative Committee meeting 

held on 1 September 2020 

The Minutes of the Planning Consultative Committee meeting held on 1 

September 2020 were approved as a correct record. The Chairman requested 

that the Chairman’s electronic signature be added to the minutes by the Clerk.  

299 Town Clerks Open Report   

List of planning applications deferred from Chairman’s Actions meeting on 30 

September 2020 with any additional items deferred from Chairman’s Actions 

meeting on 5 October 2020 

The Chairman noted that one item had been deferred from the meeting on 30 
September 2020, and no items had been deferred from the Additional 
Chairman’s Actions meeting on 5 October 2020. 
 

          20/02305/FUL – Land at the Rear of 182 - 183, Evesham Road 
 
The Chair explained that he would give the presentation on the planning 
application to avoid any conflict as Mr Pearce had registered as a speaker to 
speak on behalf of the applicant.  
 
The Chair explained that the application is for a development located in the 
rear garden of 182/183 Evesham Road, off Brownlow Drive via a private track 
called Wheelbarrow Lane.  Cllrs were shown aerial photos of the site, which is 
surrounded by gardens.  Planning permission was granted in July 2020 for a 
large 4 bay garage on the site.  This application is for a two bedroom dormer 
bungalow.  Cllrs were shown drawings of the proposed changes to the garage 
doors.  The application proposes to increase the height of the ridge by 80cm 
from that granted in the garage permission and set back the property by a 
further 6m to allow for a passing bay.  The application has allocated parking.  
Cllrs were shown the proposed floor plans.  The Chair highlighted that a 
previous application on the same site for a two storey, three bedroom house 
was refused by SDC in October 2016 for the following reasons: failure to 
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respect the local character, highway safety and excessive distance to carry 
refuse.  The Town Council Planning Committee submitted a no reps at that 
time and the Highways Agency made no objections.  The application appeal 
was refused in May 2017 because of the adverse impact of a two storey 
building on the character of the local area. Since then the NDP has been 
adopted and a dwelling at the other end of Wheelbarrow Lane has been 
allowed on appeal.  The Chair concluded by asking Councillors to consider 
whether the proposed application would impact the character of the local area. 
 
A Cllr asked if the committee is constrained by the decision to submit no reps 
on the previous application in 2016.  The Chair confirmed that the committee 
is not constrained but should be mindful that the application to put a garage 
on the site was granted on appeal.  Cllr J Fradgley asked whether the access 
road from Brownlow Drive to the site is to highway standards. The access 
road remains a private track.  Cllr Dyer expressed concern that an increase of 
80cm in the ridge height of the building may affect the privacy of the 
neighbouring houses. 
 
The Chair invited Mr Pearce to speak on behalf of the applicant. 
 
Mr Pearce stated that the application is on a plot in a residential garden, within 
the town and is not in the countryside.  It is for a modest, dormer bungalow 
that will not adversely affect local residents, with a modest increase in height 
on that approved for the garage.  It is significantly lower than the previous 
refused application for a two storey house and therefore less prominent.  The 
main concern seems to be impact on the local area experienced by people 
walking along the lane.  Wheelbarrow Lane is a private lane and is not a 
public right of way and this has been confirmed by the WCC rights of way 
officer.  The proposed building would not be visible from any public views and 
the fact the building can be seen from the lane is not a reason to refuse the 
application. The small scale of the building and the building being set back 
from lane will result in minimum impact for people using the lane.  Mr Pearce 
noted that the Highways Agency did not object to the previous application for 
a three bedroom house on the site and this application is for a smaller 
building.  He concluded that WCC will have a limit of 6 houses that can 
access a private track so there is a limit on the number of properties that can 
be built along the lane. 
 
A Councillor asked who has ownership of the lane.  Mr Pearce confirmed that 
each block of land on either side of the lane owns to the centre of the lane by 
their land.  His client has a right of access.  The track is in good condition, with 
varied width and there are no plans at present to resurface the lane.  There 
was a discussion about the length of the lane and the number of houses that 
are already on it. 
 
Mr Pearce was thanked for his presentation.  
 
The Chair invited Cllr Curtis as Ward Councillor to speak.  Cllr Curtis read 
Cllrs an extract from the refusal decision in 2016 and the Planning 
Inspectorate’s comments at that time, which suggested that development 
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would be incongruous and out of keeping with the local area, contrary to CS9 
and CS15 policies.  Cllr Curtis noted that granting approval would create an 
unwelcome precedent, the cumulative effects of which would exacerbate the 
harm to the local area.  He concluded that the proposed application is for a 
two storey dwelling, which unlike a garage would have windows in the first 
floor that have an impact on privacy of local residents. 
  
Cllr Curtis was asked if he had been in lots of contact with the neighbouring 
residents.  He confirmed he had held one site meeting with a resident and had 
received numerous emails on the application.  Cllrs noted that there was more 
than one objection registered on the planning site.   
 
Cllr Curtis was thanked for his presentation. 
 
Cllrs debated the application.  It was noted that what was proposed was not 
too different to what had been granted on appeal.  Cllrs acknowledged the 
resistance from local residents to the proposal and noted the concern that 
once one building is permitted on Wheelbarrow Lane it may become an 
access road, leading to more development.  It was noted that as Wheelbarrow 
Lane is a private road and as a private road can only access a maximum of 
six properties.  Concern was expressed about building in a green area of the 
town and that should be mindful how many of the six properties are already 
situated on the lane.  Another Councillor noted that the application has little 
difference to the garage application and would be difficult to object to. 
 
It was Proposed, Seconded and  
 
UNANIMOUSLY agreed  
 
To submit a decision of No Representation to the SDC Planning Department. 
 
Cllr Curtis did not vote.  The decision of the Committee will be submitted to 
the planning portal by the Planning Clerk on 7 October 2020. 
 
 

300 To note action by Town Clerk after consultation with Chairman Deputy 

Chairman (or their substitutes) & Avon Planning Services on 30 September 

2020 

   

  

1 20/01780/FUL 2 Saintbury Close 

2 20/01634/FUL 2 Verney Drive 

3 20/02025/FUL 3 Sandown Close 

4 20/02197/FUL Land Rear Of 3, Broad Walk 

5 20/02364/TREE 8 Church Close, Alveston 

6 20/01061/FUL 1 East Green Drive* 

7 20/02437/TREE 8 Sequoia Mews, Shipston Road 

8 20/02399/TREE 100 Maidenhead Road 

9 20/02305/FUL Land at The Rear Of 182 - 183, Evesham Road 
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10 20/02250/FUL 22 Western Road 

11 20/02192/FUL 35 Edgehill Drive 

12 20/02473/TPO 201 Banbury Road 

13 SDC20CC004 Stratford-upon-Avon High School, 
Alcester Road 

14 20/02359/LBC 5 Old Town 

15 20/02466/LBC Clopton Tower, Clopton 

16 20/02045/ADV Unit J1, Maybird Retail Park, Birmingham Road 

17 20/02277/LBC Alveston Hill Farm, Alveston 

18 20/02531/TREE Rookery House, The Rookery, Alveston 

19 20/02346/FUL The Limes, Alcester Road 

20 20/02202/FUL 48 – 49 Henley Street 

21 20/02565/TREE Quineys, 1 Tavern Lane, Shottery 

22 20/02386/TREE 5 Mulberry Street 

23 20/02374/FUL Garages, Mansell Street 

24 20/02281/ADV 6 - 7 Maybrook Industrial Estate, Maybrook 
Road 

25 20/02551/TREE 10 Avenue Road 

26 20/02231/ADV 44 Guild Street 

27 20/02304/FUL 3 West Street 

28 20/02295/FUL Former Carphone Warehouse, Unit 1D, 
Maybrook Industrial Estate, Maybrook Road 

29 20/02651/TPO 15A Holbrook Road 

30 20/01723/FUL Land Adjacent To 1, Church Lane, Shottery* 

31 20/02343/FUL Land Off, Seymour Road 

32 20/02484/FUL 7 Milton Road 

33 20/02455/FUL 16 Yeats Road 

34 20/02384/FUL 11 Keats Road 

35 20/02445/FUL 145 Loxley Road 

36 20/02483/FUL 9 Feldon Way 

37 20/02495/LBC 55 Bull Street 

38 20/02494/FUL 55 Bull Street 

39 20/02706/TREE 63 Tiddington Road 

40 20/02499/FUL 42 Albany Road 

41 20/02665/FUL Stratford-upon-Avon Business and Technology 
Park, Banbury Road 

 
*Applications to which the PCC have objected. 

The actions were noted.  The Chairman’s Actions’ meeting was conducted 

remotely between Cllr I Fradgley, Cllr Taylor and the Planning Consultant on 

30 September 2020.  The Additional Chairman’s Actions’ remote meeting on 5 

October 2020 took place between Cllr I Fradgley, Cllr Taylor and the Planning 

Consultant.   

301  Street Trading and Licensing Applications 

301a.The Chairman reported that there are currently no street trading 

applications pertinent to the Town Council. 
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301b. The Chairman reported that there are currently no licensing applications 
pertinent to the Town Council.  

 

302 Notices of decision 

Decisions were noted.   

303 Any other business to report 

 There was no other business to report. 

 
304 Chairman’s Verbal Report   

The Chairman reported that following the debate at the last meeting on the 

relevance of Richard’s Place as a street name in Tiddington, it had been 

established that the name did have local relevance and had therefore been 

agreed as an appropriate name. 

305 Requests for Alterations of Recommendation 

 There were none. 

 

306 To register, when necessary, a representative from the Planning Consultative 
Committee to virtually attend the Stratford District Council Planning Meeting 
Aon Wednesday, 7 October, 2020 at 6:00pm and/or the Stratford District 
Planning Meeting  on Wednesday, 21 October, 2020 at 6:00pm; 
 

The Chairman reported there are no items on the agenda relating to Stratford 

Town Council for the Planning Meeting on 7 October.  A decision on the 

Planning Meeting on 21 October will be taken when the agenda is published.   

307 To appoint substitutes for the next Chairman’s Actions on 21 October 2020, if 

required 

 Cllr Taylor agreed to be a substitute for the next Chairman’s Actions meeting.  

 The meeting closed at 19.05 

Date of next meeting: Tuesday 27 October 2020 at 6.00pm. 

        Signed: …………………………….. 

                                                       Chairman of Planning Committee 


